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FFN STAFF 
MARCHERS

Kim “Go Forth” Griggs
Suzi “Rise Up” Prozanski

Dan “Progress” Cohn
Mary “Make the Scene” Doyon

Brad “Push Ahead” Lerch
Niki “Move On” Harris
norma “get with it” sax

Michael “Launch” Ottenhausen
Stephanie “Step Forward” Talbott

Come one,  
come all!

Our next quarterly high-
way pick-up will be Sunday, 
February 26.

Gather at the Warebarn at 
10:30 am
 Photo by Laura Coulter-Beebe.
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KEEP
IN

TOUCH

Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298, fax: 343-6554
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
office@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)January

30 	 Board of Directors Meeting to approve 
Budgets, 7 pm, 2621 Augusta St., 
Eugene

31 	 Capital Project Requests due to OCF 
office

February
1 	 Crew requests for Teen Crew workers 

open
4 	 Diversity Task Force, Noon 
6 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

2621 Augusta St., Eugene
6 	 FAIR FAMILY NEWS DEADLINE
14 	 LUMP, OCF Office, 7 pm 
15 	 Deadline for Entertainer applications
19 	 Path Planning, Noon-3 pm, Alice’s 

Wonderland  
20 	 Community Center, 6 pm, OCF Office
26	 Highway Pick-up, 10:30 am, Meet at 

the Warebarn

March
1 	 Teen Crew applications available
4 	 Diversity Task Force, Noon, OCF 

Office
5 	 Fair Parking Summit, 10 am – 3 

pm, 150 Shelton-McMurphey Blvd., 
Eugene 

6 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 
2621 Augusta St., Eugene

8 	 Craft Committee, 5:30 pm, OCF Office
14 	 LUMP, OCF Office, 7 pm 
15 	 Deadline for Crew requests for Teen 

Crew workers
18 	 Coordinator Potluck, Sam Bonds 

Brewery, 5 pm 
18	 KOCF Fundraiser, 6–9 pm, 89980 

Territorial Hwy., Veneta
19 	 Path Planning, Noon-3 pm, Alice’s 

Wonderland  
20 	 Community Center, 6 pm, OCF Office
30 	 Booth Registration packets mailed

April
1 	 Diversity Task Force, Noon, OCF 

Office
3 	 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm, 

2621 Augusta St., Eugene
11 	 LUMP, OCF Office, 7 pm 
15 	 Deadline for Teen Crew applications
16 	 Path Planning, Noon-3 pm, Alice’s 

Wonderland  

May
9 	 LUMP, OCF Office, 7 pm
21 	 Path Planning, Noon-3 pm, Alice’s 

Wonderland 

Tell us your name; your email address to be 
notified of the online version of the newsletter; 
your crew or booth number; name of your 
leader or booth rep; name of person who can 
verify your participation, and your mailing 
address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: office@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

Happy Birthday to Our
Fair Family Aquarians

Anne Marie Schultz...........Hospitality
Barry Sullivan.....................White Bird
Bear Wilner-Nugent...........Quartermaster
Bill Verner............................Far Side
Bill Pirruccello....................White Bird
Bob Grek..............................Water
Cami Pray............................Registration
Chela Guyette.....................Alice’s Camp Host
Cory Sullivan......................Ambiance
David Merrill......................Registration
Deb Hardwick....................Bus Crew
Dennis Burrage...................Lot Crew
Derek Dahlen......................Lot Crew
Diane Albino.......................Community Village
Frank Sharpy.......................Office-on-site
Glenn Millstone..................Lot Crew
Heather Farquhar...............Security
Heather Darrow.................Path Rove
Ian Metler............................Recycling
Isabella Barnswallow.........Construction
Jason Kelly...........................Fire
Joe Gale................................Main Camp Security
Julia Mooney.......................Crew Services
Kathleen Leonard...............Elder
Ken Birkes...........................Traffic
Kimmo Howard.................Traffic
Kirk Wolden-Hanson.........Water
Laura M. Ohanian..............Admissions
Margi Willowmoon............Crafter
Melian Kiyak Boughton....Registration
Michele Rose.......................Crafter
Mick Westrick.....................Fair Central
Mike Sheffield.....................Pre-Post Security
Nancy Farquhar..................Security
Osanna Dow.......................Childcare
Ramona Laumbach............Pre-Post Security
Roger Absten.......................Lot Crew
Ruby Bauske.......................Elder
Sage Saskill..........................Water Crew
Stuart Larsen.......................Pre-Post Security
Tamara Campbell...............Registration
Todd Williams.....................Pre-Post Security
Tom Schueneman...............Lot Crew
Vicki Grek............................Traffic
Wendy Major......................Registration

Fair Central Seeks  
New Crew Members

Fair Central needs two or four folks to work 
on the “Midnight” shift: 12am to 6 am. Those 
interested in joining our crew must have a 
good working knowledge of the crews and the 
functions they perform; the property and all the 
names; and areas of responsibility. We need folks 
who can be available to work some hours during 
the week before the event through the Monday 
after the Fair. 

We are the “emergency response” coordination 
crew. There is much we will teach, but you must 
have a thick skin, be prepared to deal with tough 
situations and give “good radio,” i.e. be able to 
take directions, respond quickly, and still have 
fun! Those interested please email Reese at 
8women@comcast.net  

Photographer deserves credit
Michelle Bates 

t o o k  t h e  p h o t o 
of Sam Williams 
printed last month 
i n  F a i r  F a m i l y 
News. We apologize 
for inadvertently 
omitting her photo 
credit.

Missing Us?
You are not imagining it, your Fair Family 

News has been delayed! Due to the holidays and 
ice and snow storms, the Board met three weeks 
later into the month than usual. We are sorry if 
this has caused any inconvienience. 

Teen Crew
Time to start thinking about Teen Crew 

requests and applications!
Crew requests will be open February 1. 

Security Crews will make their requests as 
normal. Non-Security Crews, look for an email 
from Ruth with the request form. This year 
we will also send you a copy of your 2016 
assignment to help you know if your request is 
the same or different than last year. 

Teen Applications go live on March 1, Crew 
requests close March 15, Teen Applications close 
on April 15.

FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR
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PROCESS WORK 
with

Richard Grimaldi, M.P.W.

Expand creative and joyous living with 
yourself, others and the larger world.

(541) 344-7604

 

 

    THE RITZ 
         Sauna & Showers 

               
Public & Private, Open-air, 

           Accessible Showers & Saunas 
 

     Serving the OCF Community since 1976 

Explore our web page - www.ritzsauna.com 
Visit our Facebook – The Ritz Sauna & Showers 

Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words for $5 
each, per issue. Send listing with $5 to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 
442 Lawrence St. Eugene, OR 97401. For questions, 
information about display underwriting and to 
submit listings, Email bradlerch@aol.com or call 
Brad @ 541-485-8265 (UnClassifieds not paid for 
by layout won’t run)

House Needed by late March: Three 
bedroom or two with space for sewing, 
yard/garden area, cat, under $1,000.  Eu-
gene Whiteaker neighborhood preferred.   
Call Jen-Lin 541-485-3768 or sue 541-688-
6679.  Thanks!!!!!!!!!

Attention Fair Family!  The second 
annual KOCF 92.5 FM Silent Auction is 
happening on March 18th, 2017.  Your 
donation of a product or service will be 
greatly appreciated and help to make this 
event another huge success.  Please contact 
Andy Goldfinger: andy@kocf.org  Thanks!

Have a soft spot for woo-woo?  Quan-
tum physics?  Space to share with a hap-
pily married couple plus massage table?  
Need a carpenter for booth construction?  
“YES”?  Email Amy & Tait:  

exquisitehealing@gmail.com

There’s nothing like getting an early 
search on this one. I’m seeking a small 
space to share. I make felted bead neck-
laces and animal scarf boas. I have been a 
Vendor since 2006 Wow! Please email me 
at janicespeck@hotmail.com

Needed: Booth space for 2017. I’ve suc-
cessfully sold my hats for 20+ years, have 
a great following. Will help with booth 
building/repair, year-round storage, etc. 
Please contact coronahats@gmail.com

Fawn Faribault
Helping Buyers & Sellers Change Places
Love Where You Live!
(541) 520-4818
fromfawn@gmail.com
fromfawn.com

Fawn Faribault
Helping Buyers & Sellers Change Places
Love Where You Live!
(541) 520-4818
fromfawn@gmail.com
fromfawn.com

2/3     Hyding Jekyll / Vial...experiment
2/4     Prof / Finding Novyon / Metasota
2/7     Volunteer Prientation 7:00 PM
2/10   CloZee & Psymbionic
2/11   Terrapin Flyer feat. Melvin Seals
2/12   Elephant Revival / Dead Horses
2/14   Sammy Adams    2/16    Ekali
2/17   Dimond Saints1    2/18    Philthy Rich
3/2     Quinn XCII / KOLAJ
3/3     David Wilcox / Aimee Ringle
3/4     Nef the Pharoah / Rae Rock
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This newsletter is for the Oregon 
Country Fair Family and all material is 
volunteered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
the policies of the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. 
They will be edited for length and clarity. 
Please include name, Fair Affiliation and 
a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

Dear Fair Family-
I was reading in the last FFN about how quick-

ly the BoD moved and acted on the recommend-
ed “ban” of fireworks on Fair property for Fourth 
of July that passed in our last election. And yet 
NOTHING seems to have moved forward with 
the “recommendations” that easily passed over 
two years ago, at our last election. So this begs 
the question: What conversations have occurred 
on those two items? Is this as far as it has been 
taken? Or is this conversation purposely being 
ignored. Remember these are issues that “we” 
asked to be considered as changes — not that 
they WILL be — but that we felt needed further 
discussion. I think we should at the very least 
have the conversation. There were real issues that 
caused these to happen.

These are the two items that were on our bal-
lot, voted on and asked to be considered and at a 
bare minimum be discussed:

We, the undersigned, being members of the 
OCF request that there be a resolution added to 
the ballot for the annual meeting of the member-
ship … 

1-We recommend that the vote structure of the 
Oregon Country Fair Board of Directors change 
from a “SUPER majority” vote (better known as 
the super minority rule) to a SIMPLE MAJORITY 
vote.

2-It is hereby resolved that there be a change 
in policy wherein volunteer crew coordinators at 
Oregon Country Far report to the General Man-
ager rather than the Board of Directors. The Gen-
eral Manager will have the oversight on hiring, 
evaluation and removal of coordinators, and that 
this operational procedure be removed from the 
board purview.

Most Sincerely,
Reese Prouty
Fair Central co-ord

Fair Thee Well: River Kennedy

June 15, 1959-November 19, 2016
A Celebration of Life will be held February 6, 2017, 

at the WOW Hall in Eugene. Check River Kennedy’s 
Facebook Page for more details. 

Longtime Oregon Country Fair crafter Leslie River 
Kennedy, owner and president of Terra Firma Botani-
cals, passed away peacefully at home at age 57 from 
complications of Multiple Sclerosis.

Raised in The Town of Rye, New York, she left at 17 in 
search of her “people.” Traveling across the country, she 
lived on The Farm, an intentional community in Tennes-
see, and studied midwifery. She later moved to Ruch, 
Oregon, where she acquired Terra Firma Botanicals in 
the early 1980s. She ran the business out of a small cot-
tage on her land outside of Eugene while raising her two 
children with their father, Michael Kennedy.

River had an intimate and intuitive relationship to 
plants, understanding and honoring their essential healing powers. She 
was passionate about sharing her knowledge and dedication to our Earth 
Mother, as a medicine maker and teacher. This drive to help and bring 
harmony to peoples lives also motivated her to become a trained media-
tor at Community Mediation Services.

River was a deep lover of music, a songwriter, a guitarist, and a wild 

hippie dance freak! Family, blood and chosen (including 
her dogs), were very dear to her heart.

River participated in the Oregon Country Fair since 
the early 1980s, bringing her tinctures and salves to sell 
to Fair goers. She was a vendor at Saturday Market for 
nearly 30 years and served on the market’s Board of 
Directors. Her Ginger Syrup saved many a dusty throat 
over the years!

She met her husband, John, at the Fair over 15 years 
ago. They have been together since through thick and 
thin. They made many journeys to Jamaica and married 
there five years ago at Feat Camp. John gifted River with 
his abiding love and support through all.

River fought MS for 22 years and refused to let the 
disease quell her fiery spirit. She worked at her busi-
ness up until a week before she passed. River and Terra 
Firma Botanicals were avid supporters and gave gener-

ously to many local and environmental causes. Donations may be made 
in her name to Water Protectors, NCAP, Oregon Wild, McKenzie River 
Trust and the Cascades Raptor Center.

She is survived by her husband, John Brian Dowd; her two children, 
Hopi Aaron Kennedy and Shayana Dawn Kennedy; her brother Craig 
Olsheim; and her dogs Satchel B. Mooch and Pongo Mooch.

Thanks to your generosity, Laurel Hill Cen-
ter has been able to provide its participants, 
individuals who are in mental health recov-
ery, a vital resource for ensuring their physical 
health. 

Many individuals who are in mental health 
recovery struggle with preventable health is-
sues such as obesity, high blood pressure, dia-
betes and high cholesterol. Research suggests 
these unmanaged conditions often lead to de-
bilitating health issues and premature death.

Professional medical appointments and 
skills training can be ineffective when clients 
lack basic kitchen supplies. Given that 95 per-
cent of the 600 people served by Laurel Hill 

Center every year have incomes under the fed-
eral poverty level, basic kitchen supplies can 
often be beyond the budget after they pay for 
rent, food and utilities. 

Your gift of $6,109 has helped buy 200 
kitchen starter sets, which include measuring 
cups and spoons, a can opener, knives, cutting 
board, roaster, fry pan, saucepans and a Dutch 
oven.

Laurel Hill Center, in partnership with 
FOOD for Lane County, currently distributes 
1,000 pounds of fresh produce, dairy and min-
imally processed foods a week through our 
pantry.

We quickly realized participants weren’t 

taking many of the fresh fruits and vegetables 
home because they didn’t know how to pre-
pare them. As we began offering recipes on 
how to use the fresh produce from our food 
pantry, many of our participants told us they 
did not have the tools to prepare the healthy 
foods available to them.

Your generosity has helped remove this 
barrier to increasing self-reliance by ensuring 
they have the resources necessary for prepar-
ing meals for themselves, friends and family. 
Thank you from the staff, participants, vol-
unteers and Board of Directors at Laurel Hill 
Center!

  Fair Philanthropy: 
Removing Barriers to Eating Fresh

Further Discussion Needed
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Sound Bites
by Dean Middleton, Station Manager of KOCF-LPFM

The Fair was represented well this year at the 
annual Fern Ridge Chamber of Commerce Holiday 
Light Parade. KOCF created a giant Boom Box on 
wheels towing a mobile studio. It was cold, it was 
wet, it was a gas, and we blasted out holiday music 
through a very robust PA system. Fun was had by 
all. We won most creative in the parade! 

During the great ice storm of 2016 the Veneta area and the Fire Station 
lost power for a little more than eight hours. I got a call that we were off 
the air and started to trouble shoot. I found out the area was without pow-
er. I called the Fire Station and was told they where operating on a back 
up generator. When I told them the radio station was off the air, Julie put 
me through to the Assistant Chief. He indicated that they had intended 
to have the radio station on back-up power and was going to find out the 
problem. It appears the electrical bus we had installed was not included 
in the back-up circuit but will be soon.

We’ve been on the air now for 18 months! With more than a dozen origi-
nal programs produced each week, our programming lineup is strong. 
Wally Bowen, our Program Director, keeps this incredibly creative group 
of DJs hopping.

We hope to bring several new programs on the air this year: Life In the 
Key of Song by Shelley “Sakti” Sarfati. Some of you may know Sakti of 
the Radar Angels. She’s going to be interviewing persons of interest about 
“music of their youth” and play that music threaded in between segments 
of the interview. She has episode one in the can already.

Also as previously mentioned, we’ll be playing “Live music from the 
Oregon Country Fair.” It will run Saturday evenings at 7:30 pm. Finally, 
I’m hoping to have a program created by our Native American Commu-
nity. It’s too early to be specific.

We are working on creating another successful auction this year. We 
have set the date: Saturday, March 18, from 6 to 9 pm. Please mark your 
calendar and plan to attend. The auction will be held at a stunning new 
venue that can host 300 guests, The Deep Woods Events Center, at 89980 
Territorial Hwy.

Please support your Oregon Country Fair radio station 92.5 KOCF 
and donate to this year’s Auction. Contact me at 541-543-7625 or email  
deanmiddleton10@gmail.com. We’d love to see more art from our Fair 
Family this year. The art donated last year was one of the primary reasons 
for our success. Also a big seller were the gift certificates for goods and 
services. So please donate art, goods and services, antiques, and collect-
ibles to the 92.5 Auction.

Running a radio station is a lot of work. We have an incredible group of 
folks who donate their time week in, week out. I can’t thank them enough. 
With the upcoming auction we have a need for more volunteers so if you 
are interested please contact Howard McCartney, maryritahoward@msn.
com. He will talk with you about your interest and find a place to plug 
you in. 

One of my reasons for doing this important work is to help the Fern 
Ridge community create an identity. An important part of that work is 
to be able to pass on timely communications to the community. I had 
a request that saddened and frustrated me this week because we could 
not respond in a timely manner. The request was to announce that the 
community warming centers for the homeless would be open. Without a 
studio, responding to announcements of this type is difficult and cumber-
some. The best that I could do was to pass it on to one of our hosts who 
had a show coming up. The school was not in session due to the snow 
and ice, or we might have gotten the word out during the high school pro-
gramming. We have to step up our game and find a home for the KOCF 
studio this year!

Artisans and Crafters
Please consider donating an item to the 

Spring Fling raffle. The raffle is an annual 
tradition to raise funds for the OCF youth 
camp, Culture Jam. The money goes for 
scholarships for youth who may not oth-
erwise be able to attend. If you are able 
to donate please contact Stephanie at the 
Fair office:  office@oregoncountryfair.org 
or 541-343-4298.

Spring Fling Volunteers 
Needed

Can you came early or stay late to help 
with set up and clean up of the Spring 
Fling? Would you be able to help the 
weeks before organizing the raffle? If you 
can help please contact Stephanie at the 
Fair office: office@oregoncountryfair.org 
or 541-343-4298.  
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS  
MEETING 

JANUARY 16, 2017

7 pm, NW Youth Corps, Columbia room

Board members present: Diane Albino, Ann 
Bennett-Rogers, Casey Marks -Fife, Justin Ho-
nea, Lucy Kingsley, Jack Makarchek (president), 
Indigo Ronlov (vice-president), Jon Silvermoon, 
Lawrence Taylor (Alternate), Sue Theolass. Peach 
Gallery present: Staff (Crystalyn, Shane, Stepha-
nie, Shelly and Robin), Officers (Hilary, Lynda 
and Randy) plus 30 members and guests.

New Business
KEPW for next month (Jon)
Barter Fair (Jon)
Xavandu coordinator (Justin)
Hilary: At the Board budget meeting, we’d 

like to form two crews out of what had been 
teams and then have the coordinators voted on 
at the agenda for February. 

Guideline Changes (Justin) 

Announcements
Indigo: This Board of Director’s meeting is 

being videotaped and will be available to the Fair 
family on the OCF YouTube channel for those 
wanting to watch the proceedings here tonight. 
To get links for this and all Board meetings go to 
the Board section of oregoncountryfair.net and 
click on “Sign up to receive videos of monthly 
Board meetings.”

Lucy: Yesterday Bob Dritz, the former agency 
coordinator for White Bird passed away.

Sue: Art Bingo will be held Sunday, Feb. 26 
from 2 to 5 pm at Shadowfox Gallery, 76 W. 
Broadway, Eugene. Art Bingo is a fundraiser for 
the Kareng Fund, an emergency relief fund for 
low-income artists and artisans. Many items do-
nated by Saturday Market and Oregon Country 
Fair artists and local businesses are available as 
bingo prizes. Come and have a great time!

Dean: Andrea Ortiz, a former Eugene Ward 7 
councilor and Latino community leader passed 
away after a lengthy illness.

Codi: Jane Keesey, mother of Cassady Roop, 
Traffic volunteer and wife of Chris Roop, Traffic 
coordinator, passed away on January 6, 2017. 
Jane was a charter member of the Oregon Coun-
try Fair.

Proposed Changes to the
Oregon Country Fair Guidelines

for 2017 Fair

Here are the proposed changes as submitted 
by various OCF participants. You can find a copy 
of the current Guidelines at oregoncountryfair.
net/Pages/Guidelines2016.pdf

Trail Access

New Guideline submitted by Bear Wilner-
Nugent

Add new Section #49 (Trail Access) after Sec-
tion #48 (Campsites) and renumber following 
sections.

#49. Trail Access. The OCF maintains a sys-
tem of emergency access and evacuation trails 
that run through several of our family camping 
areas. Anyone with a Fair camping pass may use 
any of these trails during the Fair unless access 
is restricted or closed by official signage or Fair 
staff handling an emergency. No camp or group 
in the Fair has the authority to block a trail or trail 
entrance or restrict trail access without approval 
from Fair management.

The intent of this amendment is to forbid En-
ergy Park from restricting access to the bunny 
trails to Energy Park campers only. All Fair fam-
ily with credentials should be able to access the 
bunny trails through Energy Park during the Fair.

Conflict Resolution

Submitted by Kat Kirkpatrick
#32 Grievance Process
The revised section is to read:
#32 Conflict Resolution. From time to time in 

the flow of interactions, disputes and disagree-
ments may arise within the Fair Family. In our 
efforts to strive to be completely fair to everyone 
while supporting the expression of our alterna-
tive ideals, we have several conflict resolution 
efforts. Conflict coaching, mediation, and facili-
tated dialogue are available from CeDaR, the Fair 
name for a group of professionals in Eugene. If 
there are other Fair groups that are better suited 
to resolve your particular conflict, CeDaR will 
connect you to them. If the Fair’s written policies 
or guidelines are violated, a formal grievance 
may be filed. You may obtain a full copy of the 
Grievance Process from the Fair office or online 
at oregoncountryfair.net. All grievance processes 
and time limits at any step of this procedure are 
suspended by a moratorium period from June 
1 through July 31. During this period, contact 
CeDaR, Quartermaster, or Fair Central for assis-
tance from people trained in conflict resolution.

Battery Carts for Stages

Submitted by Indigo Ronlov, OCF Board of 
Directors Vice-President

#11. Entertaining at the Fair
The revised section is to read: 
Friday through Sunday of the Fair, battery 

carts devoted to stages will be used only for acts 
coordinated and scheduled by entertainment co-
ordinators. With the exception of Main Stage on 
Saturday night, no OCF stage under the super-
vision of an OCF entertainment crew will have 
amplification after 2 am. Late-night acoustical 
venues respectful of the camphoods and needs 
of the Fair Family are encouraged. Tolerance of 
those who want to dance and celebrate is also 
appreciated. See Section 49 for additional Sound 
Amplification and Sound Permit information.

Sound Amplification

Submitted by Indigo Ronlov, OCF Board of 
Directors Vice-President

#49 Sound Amplification
The revised section is to read:
Timing: All Sound Permit requests and tim-

ing issues are always subject to management 
approval all year. During pre-Fair, the following 
amplified sound timing requirements apply: 
Friday and Saturday ends at 2 am; Sunday to 
Thursday ends at 12 am. The rest of the year, 
all permitted amplified sound will end at times 
in accordance with the Lane County ordinance 
Sunday through Thursday, and no later than 
midnight on Fridays and Saturdays.

Explanation: This adjustment recognizes that 
the sound surveys conducted around the site 
over the last two years have demonstrated that 
we are within the decibel limits imposed by the 
county ordinances. It allows for the same week-
end timing pre-Fair as the Friday and Saturday 
of Fair.

No Food or Drink to be Sold by Craft Booths

Submitted by Diane McWhorter for Craft 
Committee

Add #52. Proposed guideline would follow 
51, pushing the subsequent numbers down the 
line.

The revised section is to read:
#52. No food or drink may be sold or served in 

craft booths. Herbal tinctures and herbal extracts 
are the only ingestible items allowed for sale in craft 
booths. These items must comply with all applicable 
state and federal laws. Crafter must supply copies 
of valid Health Department licenses and Proof of 
Insurance to Booth Registration.

Identify other sections of the Guidelines that 
would be affected by the change: Food Committee 
may submit a corresponding change in #59 stating 
that No (material) handcrafted items may be sold in 
food booths. (This refers to public hours.)

Diversity and Cultural Appropriation

Submitted by Sam Rutledge for Diversity Task 
Force

New guideline to be added under General 
Information as Page 5 section 15, with all subse-
quent sections appropriately renumbered.

The revised section is to read:
#15. Diversity and cultural appropriation
Diversity of artistic and cultural expression 

is an essential part of the OCF aesthetic. Being 
open and welcoming to people of all cultures is 
core to our mission and vision. These two state-
ments complement each other, but they are also 
in tension at times. This guideline aims to cre-
ate appropriate and respectful balance between 
these two complementary goals. The actions 
people take in public hold special significance, 
and reflect on OCF as a whole.

Please treat all sacred traditions with dignity 
and reverence. Please be mindful when partici-
pating in traditions from a culture with which 
you are not intimately familiar. Even well-in-
tentioned actions can be hurtful. Although you 
may feel that what you are doing is honoring 
another culture, it could be seen as disrespect-
ful. This could make the OCF feel less safe and 
less welcoming to people from other cultures. 
Everyone has freedom of expression. We can 
only ask that everyone pause to listen to others 
and think about who they may be hurting if they 
exploit, misrepresent or desecrate someone else’s 
tradition. If someone is raising a question about 
whether you’re engaging in cultural appropria-
tion, that’s a strong indicator of the possible need 
to do some courageous inner listening.

Fireworks

Submitted by Shane Harvey, Site and Facilities 
Manager and Crystalyn Autuchovich, Assistant 
Manager

Guideline #17 paragraph (6): Fireworks are 
prohibited at all times.

The revised section is to read:
Fireworks are prohibited at all times without 

appropriate Oregon State and Lane County per-
mits as well as approval from Management.

Clarifying Fair Membership

Submitted by Heidi Doscher, Board Member-
ship Secretary My goal is to clarify what “mem-
bership” of the Fair really means.

Section #33. Membership
Oregon Country Fair membership is defined 

as 1) a person who votes in the Fair’s October 
board election at least once every three years, 2) 
who agrees to act in accordance with Fair poli-
cies, 3) has submitted a signed membership ap-
plication, and 4) has received a wristband, other 
Fair camping pass, or verifiable worker day pass 
in one of the previous two years or who is a veri-
fied Fair elder. Members are also responsible for 
making sure the Fair has their current mailing 
address. Voting member applications are avail-
able on our website at oregoncountryfair.net or 
contact Quartermaster (pre-Fair), an Informa-
tion Booth (during the Fair), or the Fair office (at 
other times). Coordinators, booth reps, and crew 
leaders: Please encourage your crews to become 
voting members and turn in crew lists after the 
Fair to guarantee that the members of your crew 
will remain on the Fair voting member list.

Native Plants and Invasive Species

Submitted by the Land Use Management Plan 
(LUMP) Committee

#39. Environment
Subheading “Native Plants” and add addi-

tional subheading “Invasive Species”
The revised section is to read:
Native plants. In order to preserve the natural 

setting of the Fair environment, native plants 
are the preferred choice for planting on OCF 
property. The Site Manager must approve any 
planting directly into non-confined areas. The 
Site Manager or designees will do any removal of 
non-natives. Please check with the Site Manager 
if you are unsure if a plant is native.

Invasive species threaten our natural ecosys-
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tem and must never be brought on site. Clean-
ing camping gear, vehicles, and footwear before 
coming to the site prevents spreading seeds of 
invasive plants. Non-native plants should not 
be introduced without permission of the Site 
Manager. To help prevent the invasion of the tree-
killing beetle known as the emerald ash borer, do 
not bring firewood or wood pallets to the site. 
Ash wood (not milled lumber or finished craft 
items) may carry the pest.

No Crafts to be Sold from Food Booths  
During Public Hours

Submitted by Sue Theolass for Food Com-
mittee

#78 menu
The revised section is to read:
(place at end of current guideline)
“no craft item (ex. t-shirts) may be sold during 

public hours.”

Lane County Inspection of Food Booths

Submitted by Sue Theolass for Food Com-
mittee

#81. county regulations.
The revised section is to read:
The rules for the preparation and handling 

of food are those established by Lane County 
and the Food Committee. There will be no ex-
ceptions. On the first day of the Fair, a County 
Sanitarian will inspect your food booth before 
issuing a temporary restaurant license. The OCF 
will not permit booths that fail this inspection 
to open. Booths in violation of these regulations 
during the Fair will be closed down. The County 
Sanitarian will be making random inspections 
throughout the duration of the Fair.

If you are renting a commercial kitchen to 
prepare for Fair you must have receipts to verify 
the number of hours you used the commercial 
kitchen.

At least one week before the Fair, each food 
booth must apply for a temporary restaurant 
license from the Environmental Health Division, 
located in the basement of the Lane County…

Food Booth Rep Contact Info

Submitted by Sue Theolass for the Food Com-
mittee

 #82 food booth representative
The revised section is to read:
All primary and secondary food booth rep-

resentatives must have a valid email address 
and working phone number during the primary 
representative’s absence. All primary and sec-
ondary representatives must have a valid email 
address and working phone number. The Food 
Committee must confirm all primary booth rep-
resentative changes.

Staff Reports
Crystalyn: We are already gearing up for the 

2017 event. There was a bit of a break during part 
of December and with the all snow and ice earlier 
this month several meetings were cancelled but 
we are back in the full swing of things. Shane 
and I have been reaching out to coordinators to 
check in, see how things are going, and schedule 
meetings to plan for 2017. We met with Get Out 
the Vote team lead Brett Rowlett. They have lots 
of interesting and good ideas about ways to not 
only increase OCF membership but also possibly 
increase voter participation.

We are done with budgets! Thank you to all 
of the work done by the Budget Committee, 
with a special thank you to Stephanie, Hilary, 
and Lynda for all of your work on streamlining 
the process. I believe that going forward the 
process will take significantly less time. As an 
FYI Capital Projects are due at the end of the 
month. Stephanie created an amazing PDF form 
that can be found in your coordinator emails or 
by contacting the office.

Another item that I want to bring to your at-
tention is Xavanadu. As you know over the past 
three or so years we’ve been working to create 
what has blossomed into a wonderful new area 

called Xavanadu. Most of the groundwork and 
programming is now complete thanks to a small, 
dedicated team that included Hilary, Sallie, Kirk, 
Justin and staff. Over the years both Hillary and 
Sallie recruited and trained some really solid new 
volunteers and we would like the Board to create 
two new crews and associated coordinators to 
carry on this work. When you get the proposed 
budget at the meeting later this month, you will 
see these two new crews: Xavanadu Movement 
and Xavanadu Art and Stewardship. Tonight I 
am asking that you please add to new business 
making Shawn Kahl and Michelle Banville-Kelly 
coordinators of Xavanadu Movement as well 
as Andrea Carlos, Michael Spatzek, and Lisa 
Lonstron coordinators of Art and Stewardship. 
All five of these people have been working very 
closely with Sallie and Hilary over the last few 
years and have played significant leadership 
roles within their groups. The XAG team is ex-
cited for them to become official coordinators.

Early in December, Shane and I met with Tick-
etsWest to begin discussions for this year. It is 
hard to believe we are already talking ticket sales, 
but the pre-sale begins in only a few months. 
They also have some wonderful ideas about 
ways to improve the Will Call area.

On another note, committees and by associa-
tion the Board, are in desperate need of scribes 
to take minutes for the multiple committees that 
do the bulk of our off-season work. If this is 
something you would be willing to help out 
with, please contact the office by email at office@
oregoncountryfair.org or phone at 541-343-4298.

Jamie (our amazing volunteer who films our 
Board meetings) would also love some help. If 
you have a background in IT or film, please reach 
out to me and I will connect you.

Shane: Good evening. The first few weeks of 
December were filled with dollar figures, Food 
Vouchers, coordinator expenses, line items and 
Excel spread sheets as the Budget Committee 
put the finishing touches on the crew and staff 
budgets. It is quite an honor to work with such a 
dedicated group of volunteers. We were able to 
make large advances bringing continuity to Excel 
files, which should make the budget process in 
2017 easier. Thank you so much Hilary, Lynda, 
Stephanie, Norma, Bennett and Crystalyn for the 
long hours and late emails isolating discrepan-
cies and streamlining the process. I would be 
remiss if I didn’t mention the two powerhouses 
that regularly called coordinators to talk about 
budget increases, parking pass decreases and 
supplies and services. Thank you Sheldon and 
Grumpy for taking the time to reach out to many 
crew coordinators retrieving the information 
needed for our process, and being able to say no 
when it isn’t always popular. Lastly I would like 
to thank Lucy, who double- and triple-checked 
the data as it was entered into the fields for ac-
curacy. Plus the history Lucy had to offer from 
being in Main Camp and working with all the 
crews through any issues, helped us make the 
right decisions.

Eugene and the surrounding areas were hit 
with a major ice storm that knocked out power, 
making the roads treacherous and dropping trees 
like Mother Nature was swatting at mosquitos. 
The site faired better than Eugene, we did lose a 
notable Big Leaf Maple at W.C. Fields that split in 
half. We will be planting a few younger Big Leaf 
Maples at the stage in February, but it will be a 
little sunnier for a few years. Other notable tree 
damage was found at Dragon Admissions, and 
the Commemorative Sales booth took another hit 
this year at Bus Admissions. It will require an-
other rebuild again this year. There are a few wid-
owmakers still up in the canopy and when folks 
are onsite, please keep your eyes up to watch for 
any potential hazards. We will begin cleanup this 
spring once the final flood has subsided.

During the first storm, the site lost electricity 
for a few days and we all scrambled to make sure 
we could defend any pipes and infrastructure 
from damage. I need to thank Shelly and Jeff for 
braving the cold weather and fortifying all our 
weakest points. It was great preparation for the 
reoccurring below-freezing temperatures that 

the Pacific Northwest has been receiving over 
the last month. I am also aware that it is more 
fun playing with heaters in freezing weather, 
rather than working in wood world playing with 
reclaimed wood in freezing temperatures and 
driving rain. I suspect it may have been a nice 
respite for a couple of days. Thank you both for 
the great effort.

The end of December proved to be rather 
peaceful, slow even. Many of us were able to take 
some well-needed time off for the holidays and 
rest up for January. As you can imagine, it has 
become significantly busier.

I did have an opportunity to work with Steph-
anie right after Christmas. The organization is 
very fortunate to have her assisting the event. 
We both ventured into the town office basement 
where we proceeded to spend eight hours recy-
cling boxes, paper and bubble posters. By 4 pm 
we had two pickups overflowing with various 
recycling, Styrofoam, and donations. Stephanie 
got to go to St Vinnie’s to donate Styrofoam as 
well as unneeded items, then Next Step to recycle 
old electronics. I had the chore of two trips to 
the Lane County Landfill; the first load was all 
recycling. The following day Palmer helped me 
remove the metal shed and other various large 
bulky items destined for the landfill. Thank you, 
Palmer, for lending me a hand! That is all for this 
month, thank you for listening!

Shelly: It’s been really cold. Glad it’s finally 
starting to warm up a bit. The Culture Jam re-
union at the ArtBarn on December 10 was awe-
some. Thank you, Robin, for having me be a part 
of that. Thank you to the staff and membership 
for all your concern during the ice storm. It was 
an adventure and I think we faired well. We have 
a lot to do this spring, and it’ll be really fun. If 
you are visiting the site, please be mindful of 
what’s overhead as there are still loose limbs and 
branches coming down with the wind. Have a 
look at W.C. Fields if you get a chance! Looking 
forward to seeing everyone.

Stephanie: I want everyone to be aware of 
some important dates:

Wednesday, Jan. 18, Shane’s Birthday
Saturday, Jan. 21, Coordinator Potluck
Monday, Jan. 30, Board Budget Meeting
Wednesday, Jan. 31, Capital Projects Due
Robin: The Culture Jam Reunion was a huge 

hit! It was great to have Andyman’s Dodeca Art 
Farm overlap with Culture Jam. There were 50 of 
us there — using the forge was one of the coolest 
parts! Thank you to Andy, Shelly, Tori and Dur-
win Hoskins and Annie Butterfield for all of your 
support. I couldn’t have done it without you. 
One thing I have learned in this organization is 
that you can always ask for help and the most 
beautiful people will appear. Never feel you are 
alone. Thank you, Stephanie, for bringing such 
fantastic new skills to the office. The phones are 
beginning to ring and things are beginning to 
hop at the office. Many applications are already 
available on the website: performer apps, art 
installation and Stewardship Education apps in 
Xavanadu, esoteric and hand crafts, food, and the 
Dance Pavilion. And it’s just January!

Committee Reports
Path Planning: Ann reported that Path Plan-

ning met and had its subcommittee roundup on 
Dec. 11, 2016. The Library, Daredevil, and their 
interface were identified to work on for the 2017 
Fair. The Main Stage area is being considered for 
work leading up to the Fiftieth Anniversary Fair.

Food Committee: Casey said the Food Com-
mittee accepted applications for new vendors 
until January 23.

LUMP Committee: Jon said the LUMP Com-
mittee will meet this month to plan the stake-
holder’s meeting on parking. This stakeholder’s 
meeting will be on March 5, 2017, at Stellaria 
Building, 150 Shelton McMurphey Blvd. #104, 
in Eugene. The committee is also working on the 
Pelican protocols, incentives for the adopt-a-tree 
program, green-zone designations at the Fair, 
and reporting and protecting bird nests and other 
wildlife. We’ll also be updating the online LUMP 
manual; working with Path Planning, Steward-
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ship and Educational Outreach; and collaborating 
with the Community Center Committee on site 
development.

Radio Station: Dean said the Fair was well 
represented this year at the annual Fern Ridge 
Chamber of Commerce Holiday Light Parade. 
KOCF created a giant Boom Box on wheels tow-
ing a mobile studio. It was cold, it was wet, but it 
was a gas! We blasted out holiday music and made 
announcements about the station through a very 
robust PA system the entire length of the parade 
route. Fun was had by all. We won most creative 
in the parade!

During the great ice storm of 2016, the down-
town Veneta area and the Fire Station lost power 
for a little over eight hours. I got a call that we 
were off the air and started to troubleshoot. Found 
out the area was without power. I called the Fire 
Station and was told they were operating on a 
backup generator. When informed that the radio 
station was off the air, Julie put me through to the 
assistant chief. He indicated that they had intend-
ed to have the radio station on backup power and 
was going to find out the problem. It appears the 
electrical bus we had installed was not included in 
the backup circuit. The fire department considers 
the work the station does a priority, and will add 
us to the backup circuits soon.

We are working on creating another successful 
auction this year. We have set the date Saturday, 
March 18, 2017, 6 to 8:30 pm. Please mark your 
calendar and plan to attend. It will be held at 
the Deep Woods Events Center, 89980 Territorial 
Highway in Veneta. This stunning new venue can 
host up to 300 guests. We’d love to have Board 
members show their support for the station and 
donate to the auction with art, goods and services, 
antiques, and collectables or cash. Contact me 
541-543-7625 or email deanmiddleton10@gmail.
com if you would like to donate. Your donations 
are tax deductible.

The KOCF Advisory Group continues to meet 
with Crystalyn and Shane. Our topics of discus-
sion have ranged from how the station can help 
with promoting the Fair, on air, displays at pub-
lic events, and the KOCF website and Facebook 
pages to work on KOCF’s involvement with the 
2017 Fair. Since December, KOCF has been run-
ning two Fair PSAs: the Bill Wooten Endowment 
Fund application deadline, and performers and 
vendor’s application deadlines. At the writing of 
this report, the endowment fund PSA has run 83 
times and the performers and vendor’s PSA has 
run 81 times.

At the Producer meeting Saturday, Jan, 14, 
2017, held at the Veneta library, Veneta Mayro 
Sandy Larson poked her head into the room for 
a moment and said how much she appreciated 
KOCF.

Member Input
LT: We are embarking on uncertain times. There 

is an air of rancor and a considerable amount of 
hostility expressed in various forums. It is a cli-
mate in which the expression of hostile emotion 
and intent has become prevalent and acceptable. 
I wanted to encourage all of us to consider what 
it is that brings us together. When we gather to-
gether, it is the lack of hostility and our comfort 
and a sense of ease that we all crave. What I am 
encouraging is for us to seek a way to reduce and 
possibly to eliminate the rancor and discord that 
may exist among us. Reach out to those we feel 
aggrieved toward or we might have expressed 
grievance to and offer apologies. Be prepared to 
forgive those that we feel caused us grievance. 
And to understand that those that we feel ag-
grieved toward, probably feel the same way. In 
the end I encourage us all to clear up the energy 
between us.

Robin: I was lucky to be at Martin Luther King 
march and on a positive note there were more peo-
ple than there’s been in a very long time. People 
were happy to be coming together. Martin Luther 
King is our Gandhi. People coming out to be to-
gether to celebrate peace is very positive.

Hilary: The deadline for Entertainment appli-
cation is February 15, 2017.

Joseph: This time we need to be us more than 
ever. Our new direction that we ‘ve been polling 
in terms of support for Standing Rock is a really 

good direction for us. Looks like we’ve won, but 
we have a struggle still. The Northwest was noted 
as their primary source of support.

Indigo: I light of what LT was saying about 
candles and what is coming on Friday, it makes 
the existence of the Oregon Country Fair even 
more important. It is what we make with our 
hands that makes all the difference in dealing 
with the over corporatized world that we live in. 
It makes it more important than ever to work with 
our hands whether it is our music, our craft or our 
food. It is important to encourage local buys or 
handmade items from wherever they come from. I 
was gone last month in Egypt where we’ve begun 
a handwork center in this little oasis. They now 
have a loom in this oasis. It is important here, it 
is important in Egypt, it is important in South 
America, it is important in India.

Casey: Being unified is important. Everyone 
here has been proactive in getting themselves 
to this meeting. We all share the vision that the 
Oregon Country Fair represents a set of ideals 
and philosophy in the world. We need to work 
together and not use unnecessary energy battling 
each other. We are a source of good in this world. 
On Standing Rock, the Northwest has provided 
a lot of support. I also feel like there has been a 
lot of misinformation, not just on Standing Rock, 
but other issues that you find on social media. 
I’d like to give a shout out to Garrett Lampson, 
a volunteer with pre-Fair kitchen, who has been 
volunteering at Standing Rock for a couple of 
months. There is a plan to do a huge cleanup ef-
fort. When the snows came, people left and there 
remains large amounts of trash and human waste 
that needs to be cleaned up before the rains come 
and all of the leftovers from the protesters will end 
up in the river, discrediting the entire movement. 
It is time for follow through. Here is the link if you 
want to support this cleanup effort: youcaring.
com/standingrockmotherearth-739378

Dean: There has been some talk among the 
Board about making a proposal to support the 
scribes that take minutes for the committees. The 
Fair runs off our committee work. I know it is a 
tough issue, but there has to be a way to get these 
people that spend hours taking notes, transcrib-
ing them and providing them to the committees, 
Board and staff. Please don’t give up on this; I 
know that we’ve got a lot of other important busi-
ness, but I think this an important one.

Donations/Secretary’s Report
Randy: As we begin another year of Board 

meetings and donation requests, I wanted to call 
attention to the $23,500 in Board line-item dona-
tions that provided to the arts, school programs, 
peace and justice causes, music and education, as 
well as other local causes like the Egan Warming 
Center, Whitaker Thanksgiving, the WOW Hall 
and the Eugene City Club through our mem-
bership donations. This all is in addition to the 
donations going out to the community through 
the change line item, Jill Heiman Vision Fund 
and the Bill Wooten Endowment Fund. I’d like 
to remind us all that the Fair was founded as a 
fundraiser for a community school and remains 
today a nonprofit philanthropic organization, 
with our event currently being our sole fundraiser. 
I urge us to keep that in mind as we enter budget 
season. There are no consent calendar items on the 
agenda this month or in February as we go about 
our work with the budget.

Another change that I want to make everyone 
aware of concerns the work that the Fair Family 
News and I have done to provide both the Board 
and I more time to get initial draft to the FFN folks. 
I want to personally thank everyone involved 
with the Fair Family News for changing a pub-
lishing cadence that’s been followed for 26 years. 
The extra time that the Board and I have for the 
detailed minutes will push the paper copy of the 
FFN mailing out several days. I urge the member-
ship to consider the online version, since it will be 
out days before the hard copy that comes via the 
postal service. The online version is in color and 
saves both trees and postal charges.

Thanks for listening.

Treasurer’s Report & Budget Items
Lynda: The crew budgets are complete and will 

be reviewed at the Jan. 21 coordinators potluck.
The staff budgets are also complete, with the 

one opening being the final personnel costs to be 
put into the GM budget.

The Board’s budget meeting to review the op-
erating budgets will be held here at Northwest 
Youth Corps, 2621 Augusta, in Eugene at 7 pm, 
Jan. 30. The last day to submit your capital project 
is Jan. 31, 2017. We will present our recommenda-
tions on the capital budgets at the March Board 
meeting.

Jon: On the $238,000 that shows up on the ex-
pense and income side of the budget, is that the 
bottom line for the year?

Hilary: There are a couple of things that were 
paid in January that were expensed to here and 
some that will be capitalized, but it will be pretty 
close. However, I am not sure that last month’s 
payroll is in there.

Jon moved and Lucy seconded that the Board 
approves the wage adjustments recommended 
by the Personnel Committee and directs the 
treasurers to implement those adjustments.

Joseph: Can we hear what the adjustments are? 
Hilary: The Personnel Committee has been 

meeting and invited the treasurers to attend their 
meetings. The Fair has gone off the step tables 
that were in the personnel manual. As a default, 
employees are getting a cost of living adjustment 
(COLA) and there has also been consideration 
of other factors to determine a raise structure. 
At this point it is an individual consideration to 
determine raises by how long they have been here 
and what they are doing beyond their assigned 
responsibilities. The Personnel Committee has 
gone through a long process and consulted with 
Shane and Crystalyn on the other employees to 
come up with recommendations. The Personnel 
Committee followed Shane and Crystalyn’s rec-
ommendations largely and worked off its own 
concept for Shane and Crystalyn. In this proposal, 
there is a one-percent increase in the retirement 
contribution and health insurance benefits. This 
is an inclusive proposal for the employees.

Jon: In a normal year, these things would be in 
the budget, but given the budget meeting is Jan. 
30, and payday is Jan. 31, we wanted to give the 
people preparing paychecks time to prepare the 
proper amounts.

Justin: I’d like to give a big thank you to the 
process and those who helped with it. It has been 
an exceptional year in so many fronts. The Person-
nel Committee, the efforts of the Board, Crystalyn 
and Shane as well as Hilary. Thank you.

Motion passed: 10-0.

Old Business
Jon moved and Jack seconded to approve the 

minutes for the Dec. 5, 2016, Board meeting.

Motion passed: 7-0-3; Casey, Indigo and LT 
abstained.

Sue moved and LT seconded to appoint Heidi 
Doscher to the Bylaws Committee.

LT: Heidi’s participation in the Bylaws Com-
mittee is crucial given her role as the membership 
secretary and the parameters of membership.

Motion passed: 10-0.

President’s Peace
Jack: First off, it was a lot easier to cancel the 

meeting because of the weather, than it was to 
have the meeting on Martin Luther King Day. I 
won’t ever do it again. He was one of the most 
important figures in the struggle that still contin-
ues in improvement of peace and justice. We are 
very much a part of this movement. I invite all of 
us to be mindful of the deeds and direction we got 
from Martin Luther King.

Agenda for February Board meeting:
Confirm meeting Minutes from Jan. 16, 2017 

Board meeting
KEPW donation request (Jon)
Barter Fair (Jon)
Xavanadu addition of two crews


